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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON WHICH WAS HELD ON MONDAY, 
DECEMBER 22, 2014 AT THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL,

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD

                                                          NORTH BARRINGTON, IL                                               
I.      Call to Order and Roll Call                                                                   
At 7:30 p.m. President Pino, called the Meeting to order. The Deputy Village Clerk called the roll and then led the pledge of Allegiance.
Present in Person:       President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Smith and Weiner

(Trustee Weiner arriving at 7:49 p.m.)

Absent:     

Trustee Sauer 
Also Present:

Kathy Nelander, Village Administrator 
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
Al Stefan, Village Engineer
Susan Allman, Village Forester



Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC




Jonathon Koepke, ENCAP, Inc.




John Cifonelli, 297 Oxford Road




John Schnure, 224 Orchard Road 
II. 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
No one wished to speak.
III.
VILLAGE COMISSION MEMBERS COMMENTS
No one wished to speak.
IV. 
CONSENT AGENDA
Motion: On motion of Trustee Boland, seconded by Trustee Andrew, the consent agenda 

consisting of the following agenda items was approved: 

A.        Approve Minutes of Regular Board Meeting, 11/24/14
B.
Motion to approve 12/22/14 Vouchers for payment of bills

C.
Motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report for the 7th month of Fiscal Year 2014
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais and Smith 


Nays:

None

Absent:
Trustees Sauer and Weiner
Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved.

V. 
PRESENTATIONS
A.        Susan Allman, Village Forester – Forester Update for 2014
Village Forester Susan Allman addressed the Board to provide a year-end report on the forestry program and its annual budget.

Ms. Allman noted that she recently submitted an application to Tree City USA.  This program is a national one that provides the framework for community forestry management. Specific criteria are required to be met to become a Tree City such as celebrating Arbor Day and having a tree board, tree ordinance, and forestry program.
Ms. Allman explained that the Village’s total expenditure for the forestry program was $56,420 in the FY 2014/2015. To qualify for a tree city, the Village needed to spend at least $2.00/capita; however, the Village actually spent $18.50/capita in 2014. Ms. Allman explained that the Village removed 283 trees in 2014, of which 81% were Ash. The Village planted a total of 75 trees of which 27 trees went toward the Village’s 50/50 tree program with residents and 48 trees were planted in Village rights of way. 
Ms. Allman noted that the Village would continue to remove Ash trees during the winter months.

President Pino asked Ms. Allman whether she had any future budget requests for the upcoming year. Ms. Allman replied that the forestry budget would most likely remain the same. 
Trustee Andrew suggested putting a column in the next newsletter informing residents of the Emerald Ash Borer/Ash trees and including a recommendation of species for tree replacement.  
VI.
CODE AMENDMENTS/ORDINANCES/RESOLUTIONS
A.        Consideration of Ordinance # 1258, Tax Levy Ordinance
Village Attorney J.W. Braithwaite explained that the annual tax levy ordinance is an instrument used to raise a portion of the funds needed to run the Village. 
There was brief discussion among the Board. 

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve Ordinance # 1258; seconded by Trustee Smith.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 



Nays:

None


Absent:
Trustees Sauer and Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the Ordinance adopted. 
B.
Consideration of Resolution # 2734, Tax Levy Road and Bridge
There was brief discussion among the Board.
Motion: Trustee Boland moved to approve Resolution # 2734; seconded by Trustee Smith.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith 



Nays:

None


Absent:
Trustees Sauer and Weiner



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the Resolution approved. 

C.
Consideration of Ordinance #______, Abating a Portion of SSA#17 Taxes for the 


Year 2014  

It was noted that the consideration of Ordinance #______, Abating a Portion of SSA#17 Taxes for the 

Year 2014 was removed from the agenda and would be presented in January. 

It was noted that Trustee Weiner arrived during this portion of the meeting.

VII. 
ADMINISTRATION – President Albert Pino
A.
 Consideration motion to Recommend Approval of BACOG 2015 Legislative Platform 

President Pino explained that the Barrington Area Council of Governments (BACOG) is extremely active with regard to legislative issues and emphasized the importance of their role to the Village and its community members.  

President Pino recommended approval of the legislative platform.

Motion: Trustee Weiner moved to approve the BACOG 2015 Legislative Platform; seconded by Trustee Boland.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith and Weiner



Nays:

None


Absent:
Trustee Sauer 



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved.  

B.
 Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC 
1.
Motion to waive Competitive Bidding, Grassmere Haverton on the Pond Drainage Remediation

Nancy Schumm, Schumm Consulting, LLC, addressed the Board and explained that the Village has been working since 2011 to assist homeowners solve flooding issues along N. Ill. Route 59 in the Haverton on the Pond subdivision. She explained that the solution is to re-establish a historic stream channel through the wetlands in Grassmere Farms and install a lift station at the southern end of where the drain tiles historically day-lighted. The Village received a grant from Lake County Stormwater Management in the amount of $10,000 in 2014 to determine the best course of action for solving the problem.

Ms. Schumm noted that Special Service Areas (SSA) were previously established in the Grassmere and Haverton subdivisions to assist with drainage issues. Funds will be withdrawn from each SSA to contribute toward the total cost. The Village has additionally asked the Illinois Department of Transportation to contribute toward the cost. 

Ms. Schumm recommended using Integrated Lakes Management (ILM) and ENCAP Inc., as sole service providers and requested that the Board approve a waiver of competitive bidding. Both ILM and ENCAP, Inc. are companies that: 

· Have been doing work in the community for several years.

· Have extensive experience 

· Use equipment that is appropriate for the sites and are low impact to the environment and wildlife.

· Understand the vegetation in sensitive areas.

· Can get the project done in a timely manner.

It was also noted that if the Village required competitive bidding, there would be additional expense for engineering plans and furthermore the work needs to be performed while the ground is frozen and such bidding would delay the start of the project for several months.

Ms. Schumm introduced Jonathon Koepke, ENCAP, Inc., to help answer any questions. 

Ms. Schumm noted that the Village’s roll is to manage and facilitate the project. She is in the process of applying for permits and working with a resident to obtain a temporary easement for the use of spoils.

Trustee Pais asked if there was a warranty. Mr. Koepke explained there is a “standard one year construction warranty” for issues that may arise such as slumping or erosion issues. Mr. Koepke noted that the maintenance warranty would fall under ILM.

Trustee Andrew inquired about excavating the channel. Mr. Koepke explained the detail of steps for the drainage and channel improvement.   

Trustee Boland asked the Village Attorney under what circumstances the Board could waive competitive bidding. Village Attorney J. W. Braithwaite explained that competitive bidding may be waived by a so-called super-majority of the Trustees (2/3 of the six trustees which is just 4 votes/The Village Code also provides for competitive bidding of contracts over $10,000 but this may be waived by the Board where the circumstances are deemed to be an emergency (which in this case is justified by the need to do the work while the ground is frozen).   

Motion: Trustee Boland moved to waive the competitive bidding process for the Grassmere and Haverton on the Pond drainage remediation and that the Village contract with Integrated Lakes Management and ENCAP, Inc. who have previously performed satisfactorily in the Village, are well qualified, and have extensive experience with environmental services sensitive in nature; the competitive bidding process would include the preparation of plans and specifications, delay the project beyond the time when the frozen ground allows the project to be completed, and increase the costs; seconded by Trustee Andrew.

Discussion: There was some discussion

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith and Weiner



Nays:

None


Absent:
Trustee Sauer



Abstain:
President Pino

President Pino noted for the record that, as a resident of Grassmere Farms Subdivision, he took no part in the vote and then declared the motion approved. 

2. 
Project Update

Ms. Schumm informed the Board that she is in the process of updating the Village’s Emergency Operations Plan.    

C. 
Motion to approve installation of security cameras and equipment at the Village Hall administrative office 
President Pino explained that the administrative office is a need of better security. He explained that there have been recurrent situations calling attention to the need to improve security at the Village Hall.  He asked the Village Administrator to address the Board in order to explain the matter further.

Village Administrator Kathy Nelander addressed the Board and explained that she initially met with the South Barrington Police Chief to get ideas/referrals on securing the front door and reception area. Subsequently, she contacted different contractors to obtain bids including:

· Current Technologies

· Midco 

· Tri-Tel Technical Services

· Meese LLC

Village Administrator Nelander explained that only one of the four contractors (Meese LLC) provided a quote which included installing a sliding glass window at the front counter, a door key pad, and camera

outside of the front of the Village Hall and a camera behind the newly installed sliding glass window aiming at counter and front door. She explained that Meese LLC has worked on other projects within the Village Hall.
Motion: Trustee Weiner moved to approve the installation of security cameras and equipment at the Village Hall administrative office; seconded by Trustee Boland.

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith and Weiner 



Nays:

None


Absent:
Trustee Sauer 



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved. 
D. 
Village Update

There was no Village update to report. 
VIII.
REPORTS BY BOARD OF TRUSTEES
A.  
Trustee Jackie Andrew

Trustee Andrew reported that the Parks & Recreation (P&R) Commission held their annual holiday event with Santa in Eton Park on 12/6 from 1:00 p.m. – 3:00 p.m. Trustee Andrew stated that the event was a success and well attended.
1.      Transfer funds from 2014 Fall Fest Trust and Agency Account to the Parks Budget for 
      payment

Motion: Trustee Andrew moved that the Board approve the transfer of funds in the amount of $11,514.54 from the Fall Festival Trust and Agency Account to the Parks and Recreation Budget for payment; seconded by Trustee Boland:  
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

President Pino, Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith and Weiner 



Nays:

None


Absent:
Trustee Sauer 



Abstain:
None

President Pino declared the motion approved.  

B.  
Trustee Pete Boland
Trustee Boland reported that the Environmental & Health Commission did not meet in December.   

Trustee Boland reported on the weekly computer aided dispatch (CAD) incident reports from the Lake County Sheriff’s Office. 
C. 
Trustee Martin Pais
Trustee Pais reported that the Village’s Waste Management contract will expire in July 2015.  He is in the process of obtaining requests for proposals from other waste management haulers for alternative and comparison purposes.
D. 
Trustee Janice Sauer
Trustee Sauer was absent.
E.
Trustee Todd Smith
Trustee Smith had no report. 
F. 
Trustee Lawre Weiner      
Trustee Weiner had no report.   

IX. 
CLOSED SESSION 
Motion: Trustee Weiner moved that a portion of the meeting be closed to the public, effective immediately as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(5), to consider the acquisition of real property by the Village, or to consider the selling price of real estate and as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/3(c)(11), to discuss litigation against, affecting, or on behalf of the Village which has been filed and is pending in a court or administrative tribunal or which is probable or imminent and as permitted by 5ILCS 120/2(c)(1) and (3) to discuss the appointment, employment, compensation, discipline or performance of specific officers and employees; and as permitted by 5 ILCS 120/2(c)(21) approval of Closed Session Minutes; seconded by Trustee Boland.
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call:
Ayes:

Trustees Andrew, Boland, Pais, Smith and Weiner


Nays:

None



Absent:
Trustee Sauer
President Pino declared the motion approved.
X.
RE-CONVENE OF OPEN SESSION

President Pino reconvened open session at 8:50 p.m.

The roll was called and the quorum re-established.

XI.
NEW BUSINESS
1.
Consideration of Resolution #_____, approving conveyance of a small strip  of Village of North Barrington real estate in Lake County, Illinois to the People of the State of Illinois, Department of Transportation for highway purposes for the sum of $13,000 (frontage on northeast portion of IL Route 22 at Old Barrington Road)*

The matter was removed from the agenda. Village Administrator Kathy Nelander explained that IDOT is in the process of revising their plans due to poor soils. 

2.
Consideration of Resolution #_____, approving conveyance of a small strip of Village of North Barrington real estate in Lake County, Illinois to the People of the State of Illinois, Department of Transportation for highway purposes for the sum of $15,500 (frontage on northwest portion of IL Route 22 at Old Barrington Road)*

The matter was removed from the agenda. Village Administrator Kathy Nelander explained that IDOT is in the process of revising their plans due to poor soils. 

XII. 
OLD BUSINESS
There was no old business to discuss. 
XIII. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the Board, Trustee Boland moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Trustee Andrew. The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 8:55 p.m. President Pino declared the meeting adjourned.

These Minutes were approved by the Board at a meeting held January 28, 2015.
Attest:________________________ 

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
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